Theta Chi Fraternity

<BEST OF THE BEST

The Leadérship and Education Newsletter

Designed to Recognize Excellence In Chgptar Programming

In an effort to recognize chapters in areas of
chapter operations while providing other chapters
with useful programming ideas, this newsletter
has been produced using the Best of the Best
forms completed by chapter Presidents during the
1996-97 school year. Read on to see the
accomplishments of your brothers from across the
nation and in Canada...

Epsilon Chapter

Our chapter at Worcester Polytechnic Institute participated in the
Massachusetts Special Olympics, the Jaycees Haumted House,
and their city’s annual cleanup. They also served food cach
Tuesday evening at the Mustard Seed Houneless Shelier and
participated in the Green Monsier Homerun Derby, an event 1o
raise money for a local charity. Hrothers Myles Walton and
Phil Mousseau were inducted int the National Honor Socicty
and Myles was also inducted into the senior Skull Society.
Conan Bugby was clecied [FC Treasurer while Michael Kearns
and Erk Cernak were elected SGA senators. The chapter has
two [FC judicial board members and had delegates at the 1996
School of Fraternity Practices in Orlando, FL.

Theta Chapter

Our chapter at the University of Massachusetts has had the
highest GPA two out of the past three semesters. They have
members involved with Student Government, a residental
advisor for onc of the campus residence halls, and the co-
coordinators of a local volunteer group to help the community.

lota Chapter

Colgate University is the home of our lota Chapter, where
members participated in 2 mountain bike race which benefited
Heritage Farms and a pizza “Slices™ caung contest with
proceeds going to local charities. J.P. Duffy serves as IFC
President and the chaplzr makes up a large percentage of the
Colgate LaCrosse team.

Xi Chapter

Volunteering for the BooHouse (a community haunted house),
a local shoe drive, and the Salvation Army Children's Care
program, our chapter at the University of Virginia was very
active this year. Four brothers belong to the National Order of
Omega, Ben Tisdell was elected IFC Rush Chairman and two
members serve on the campus ressdential staf. Al Park was
elected to the IFC governing board, while Troy Lerner served
as the judicial officer and Ken Harris served on the [FC Risk

Management Commuttee, Several guest speakers included Police
Chief Wolfard, Peer Health Educators and the Cultural
Connectors. The chapter also received the highest GPA Award.
Members host an annual roast/cookout which they use as a
recruitment tool.

Pi Chapter

Our chapter at Dickenson College hosted several onc-on-one
recruitment efforts this past year. They also received the
highest fraternity GPA award and Brother Bryan Kurey was
clected 10 the ODK honor socicty. An event was als¢: held for
alumnus members who graduasted within the past four years,

Sigma Chapter

Oregon State University i the home of our Sigma Chapter.
While this was a slow year for the group, members did
participate in the Adopt-a-Highway program and the IFC sing
competition. Afier being involved in & recent reorganization
effort, the chapter plans to come on strong within the next year.

Taa Chapter

Perhaps once of the mast active fraternities at the University of
Florida, our chapter holds many of the top campus leadership
positions including Student Body President (Chris Dorworth), 11
members of the Blue Key Nawonal Honorary Fraternity, four
members of the National Order of Omega, a member of the
university Marching Band, and captain of the Bowling Team o
name a few. With eleven members involved with the [FC, the
chapter also participated in nuinerous philanthropic cvents
including: Over The Top (with Delta Gamma) w benefit Hope
for the Holidays, the March of Dimes Walk America. the
University of Florida Dance Marathon, Habitat for Humanity,
the YMCA and many others. ‘The chapter was one of the
recopients of the Alter Award for Chapier Excellence for the
past two years

Omega Chapter

Our chapter at Penn State University hosted a Big Brother/Big
Suter Christmas Party, participated in the KICKS soccer
tournament benefituing the Make A Wish [Foundation, and
assisted in the campus Dance Marathon which raised §21,000.00
for the Four Diamonds Fund. Pat Buckley and Tim Wagner
were inducted in the National Order of Omega while Rich
Sobiecki and Jon Kraus served as OPP sub committee chairs for
Dance Marathon. The chapter saw David Westol speak on
campus and invited him 0 present at the chapter house on
Februrary 18th. The chapter held in introductory candle pass
which allowed their new members to put a name with a face for
all iniiated members.
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You have learned.....that a young man lost his life, which is
one of the most profound tragedies that any group, any college
or university, and any family and any group of friends can face.

It is another example that risk management is not a phrase. It
is reality. It is, figuratively and literally, a way of life.

The undergraduate members of the chapter learned....that
the charter of the chapter is granted to a chapter. It can be
withdrawn in a matter of days.

They learned....that the house, which was the focal point for
the chapter, can be vacated and boarded up in a matter of days.
In all probability, its halls and rooms will never again echo with
the shouts and laughter of Theta Chi brothers.

They learned....that society does not and will not tolerate
violations of hazing laws and the illegal use of alcohol.

Delta Sigma chapter is inactive. After nearly 45 years of
existence, and nearly 700 initiates, the chapter is no more. The
house will in all probability be sold. It, too, will soon be a part
of history.

All undergraduate members are now suspended.

None of the men being recruited who were at the house that
night actually joined or pledged Theta Chi Fraternity. When
I met with some of them during a return visit to the campus on
February 23rd, they were drifting apart.

Alumnus members who return next fall for homecoming will
have nowhere to go. Perhaps a group or two from a particular
year of graduation, whose members have remained in touch,
will gather somewhere. More likely, many alumnus members
will walk or drive slowly by the former chapter house, looking
for signs of what was. There will be none.

Binaya Oja, the young man who lost his life, was remembered
at a memorial service on the Clarkson campus. Over 100
students and others attended to say goodbye. He had many
friends on the Clarkson campus, and they remembered him for
his sense of humor, his energy, his friendship.

No one said goodbye to Delta Sigma chapter. No one gathered
to express their sorrow, or to remember the chapter.
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I met with members of the chapter on (wo occasions on
February 10th. As with any situation of this magnitude, the
members displayed shock, anguish, sorrow, and bewilderment.
Several were dazed. They had difficulty talking. Words came
slowly. Some members sat with their heads down, mumbling
TESpOnSes.

I wish that I could have videotaped the members. | wish that
I could have somehow captured the feelings in the room that
afternoon and evening.

It is difficult to accurately calculate the losses involved. But,
the losses begin with Binaya's death, and e¢nd with the sale of
the chapter house.

Are our undergraduates listening?

For two chapters, apparently not.

Even as we were working through the Clarkson situation, two
more situations arose involving the use of alcohol.

At Alpha Sigma chapter at the University of Oregon, a new
member suffered head injuries when he reportedly fell on a wet
floor. He had been drinking as part of a "pledge night”
activity.

National President Patrick O'Connor placed Alpha Sigma
chapter on a thirty day suspension. No activities can occur--no
meetings, no social events, no new member activities. no
athletic events--until the investigation is completed and a
decision reached by the Risk Management and Standards
Committee as to the appropriate action to be taken. A Show
Cause hearing has been recommended.

At Sigma chapter at Oregon State, a young woman was struck
by a beer bottle allegedly thrown from the chapter house during
a social event. A meeting has been held with chapter members,
university administrators and neighbors. In the meantime, an
investigation continues.

The Clarkson tragedy underscores the need to educate all
members and 0 emphasize risk management each and every
semester. There is no room for, "We've heard enough” or
"We know it all”.

As our Alpha Sigma and Sigma chapters are rapidly learning,
and as a number of chapters learned last fall, we will continue
to respond quickly to any risk management situation. Violation
of risk management policies will simply not be wlerated.

In the meantime, Theta Chi Fraternity continues to change.

Since 1988, 35 chapters have been closed by the Grand
Chapter.  Fifteen of those closings were based on low
membership, including seven situations in which the members
themselves asked that the charter be revoked. In 20 of those
closings, it was the behavior of the members that brought about
the closing.

Since 1988, nearly fifteen chapters have been reorganized.
Most of those reorganizations can be termed successful, as the
members remaining--in some cases less than ten--have rebuilt
their respective chapters. As you may know, a reorganization
is a membership review. All members are suspended, and then
interviews are conducted to determine which members will be
invited to rejoin the chapter, and which will be continued on
suspension.

Since 1988, over 30 chapters have been installed or reinstalled.
With the exception of a few, those chapters have developed into
a collective source of pride for our Fraternity. We very seldom
encounter problems with our new or reinstalled chapters.
Members usually resolve situations through internal discipline.
They use standards boards and suspensions. They are not
afraid o recommend a member to the Grand Chapter for
expulsion.

In other words, through the closing of chapters,
reorganizations, and the installation or reinstallation of chapters,
over one-half of our active chapter roll has been changed in less
than ten years. In some circles, this is known as, "Trading
up”. For nearly every chapter we have closed. we have opened
a better chapter. For most of the chapters which were
reorganized, a better, stronger chapter has emerged.

If it takes reorganizing five or ten or twenty more chapters, as
was done at Alpha Psi/Maryland, Gamma Rho/Florida State,
Delta Theta/Toledo, or Epsilon Tau/Stephen F. Austin, then
that will be accomplished.

If it takes the closing of five or ten or (wenty more chapters to
make the point that we cannot and will not tolerate the concerns
that brought about the closing of Zeta/New Hampshire, or
Nu/Hampden-Sidney, or Epsilon Rho/Rider, or Zeta
Alpha/Slippery Rock, or Theta Upsilon/Frostburg, then that will
be accomplished.

If we must devote more time and effort to expansion, under the
theory that it is much easier to work with a group of men who
want 0 be gentlemen, who understand the need for risk
management, who understand that hazing has no place in our
Fraternity, and that a charter is an investment which appreciates
over time, then that will be accomplished.

It is much easier to work with a group of men who understand
those simple concepts rather than to try to convince members
of a social/athletic club with Theta Chi on the front door that
change is inevitable, but progress is optional. If that is the best
course for our Fraternity to follow, then that will be
accomplished.

For all the strengths of our Fraternity, and for all our excellent
chapters and colonies, and thousands of outstanding young men
who join us each year, and for all of our dedicated alumnus
members and volunteers who share countless hours o improve
our Fraternity, one chapter on one campus can harm what it has
taken us over 140 years, and over 140,000 men to build.

Our Creed begins with the words, "1 believe in Theta Chi...."
If our brothers at Clarkson truly understood those words, they
gave no indication of it during the evening of February 8th,
1997.

Let us understand that.  All else that then follows will be
representative of our ideals, values, and standards.

CHAPTER DISCIPLINE

The following chapters were placed on Level | Probation on
08/09/96 for failure to seat an undergraduate delegate at the
National Convention in accordance to Article 111, Section 6 of
the National By-Laws of Theta Chi Fraternity:

Pi/Dickinson

Alpha Beta/Pittsburgh

Alpha Pi/Minnesota

Beta Omicron/Cincinnati

Gamma Eta/Bucknell

Gamma Mu/Bowling Green

Delta Upsilon/Arizona State
Epsilon Sigma/Wagner

Eta Sigma/Arkansas Tech

Theta Zewa/North Carolina--Asheville
Theta Xi/Virginia Commonwealth

The following chapters were reviewed by the Risk Management
& Standards Committee (RMSC) for violations of Theta Chi
risk management policy:

Omega/Penn State: Members "passed the hat", purchased,
and served alcohol to members and guests under the legal
drinking age. A guest who was only 18 years old became very
intoxicated, stumbled onto the street in front of the chapter
house, and was struck by an oncoming automobile. The guest
sustained serious head injuries.

Recommendation to RMSC: Level Il Probation

Alpha Gamma/Michigan: Chapter furnished a common
source of alcohol to members and guest at a mixer with a local
sorority. Upon entrance, women were offered shots of vodka.
A female guest became very intoxicated and was taken back to
her residence by a group of her sorority sisters. Ultimately, the
woman was taken to the hospital for treatment of alcohol
poisoning.

Recommendation to RMSC: Level 11l Probation

Alpha Phi/Alabama: Some chapter members participated
in inappropriate activities which included acts of personal
servitude and requiring new members to recite information.
National President Patrick O’Connor placed the chapter on a 30
day suspension.

The RMSC placed the chapter on Level 11l Probation.

Beta Upsilon/Fresno: The chapter hosted an open social
event with over 500 people in auendance. Alcohol was
provided to guests, including guests under the legal drinking
age. Members and guests also participated in drinking games.
Undercover investigators cited two underage females with
alcohol possession and one chapter member for providing
alcohol to minors.

Recommendation to RMSC: Level 11l Probation

Delta Tau/Kent State: The chapter hosted open social
events with alcohol during the Labor Day weekend, which was
one week prior to the Greek system’s formal rush period.
Underage members and guests consumed alcohol at these
events.

The RMSC placed the chapter on Level 11l Probation.

Zeta Delta/St. Cloud State: The chapter hosted an open
social event with alcohol at the chapter house. More than 200
members and guests were in attendance. Police raided the
event and cited over 150 minors for possession of alcohol. A
16-year-old boy was taken to0 a nearby hospital because police
were comcerned that he may have had consumed too much
alcohol. At least six guests younger than 18 years of age were
cited by police for possession of alcohol. The university
temporarily suspended the chapter and placed the chapter on
probation.

Recommendation to the RMSC: Level lll Probation



	Best-of-the-best-1
	Best-of-the-best-2

